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 Someone in the crowd said to him, “Teacher, tell my brother to 
divide the inheritance with me.” 
 Jesus replied, “Man, who appointed me a judge or an arbiter 
between you?”  Then he said to them, “Watch out!  Be on your guard 
against all kinds of greed; a man’s life does not consist in the abundance 
of his possessions.” 
 And he told them this parable:  “The ground of a certain rich man 
produced a good crop.  He thought to himself,  ‘what shall I do?  I have 
no place to store my crops.’ 
 Then he said,  ‘this is what I’ll do.  I will tear down my barns and 
build bigger ones, and there I will store all my grain and my goods.  And 
I’ll say to myself, “You have plenty of good things laid up for many years.  
Take life easy; eat, drink and be merry.” 
 But God said to him,  ‘you fool! This very night your life will be 
demanded from you.  Then who will get what you have prepared for 
yourself?’ 
 “This is how it will be with anyone who stores up things for 
himself but is not rich toward God.” 
 
SERMON: 
 
Before we get to our passage this morning, I want to take you all back on 
Memory Lane to your childhood, or at least childhood for some of us!  
We haven’t even gotten to the good jokes yet; hopefully we get there! 
(Laughter) 
 
Monopoly!  How many of you remember Monopoly?  Show of hands!  
How many of you have emotional scars from Monopoly?  Show of hands!  
(Laughter)  Monopoly was a very, very popular game in my household 
growing up, at least until the rest of us said, “This is horrible and I hate 
this!”   
 



No Monopoly is a very popular game, one of the most popular games of 
all time, and everybody remembers how it began: you would sit down, 
you would set up the board and whoever was the best at math usually 
became the Banker which usually was Mom or Dad or an older sibling.  
In my house, I had an older brother who was five years older than me, 
which meant I lost Monopoly every time, and when you lose every time 
it loses some of its appeal, but you remember how it goes, right?  You 
pick out your silver piece, and if you had younger children that were 
playing along, there was usually a fight or a struggle to see who got to be 
the car, who got to be the top hat, who got to be the dog!  Did you have a 
favorite piece in Monopoly that was your piece and if anyone dared take 
that piece from you, we were going to have a war before we had 
Monopoly (laughter), because that’s my piece and I can’t play if I don’t 
have the iron!  And this is the way that it goes! 
 
You set up the board and you begin to pick up properties and you 
purchase them, and as people come along they have to pay you for 
dropping in on your property.  It’s amazing how many times your 
person felt the need to stay in a house or a hotel that wasn’t theirs, 
right?  I mean, you just rack up all these bills and then eventually 
somebody wins, right?  And you remember how it went, you would roll 
the dice and people would go around; if you rolled a 4 you would go 4 
places and you would draw a Chance card and then all of a sudden its, 
“Advance token to nearest utility, if unowned you may buy it from the 
bank and it never was unowned, was it, and so you would go to the 
nearest utility and if it says, “If owned, throw the dice and pay the owner 
ten times the amount thrown.”  Great way to settle your utility bill, huh?  
Monopoly was so realistic!  Four!  Okay $40 and now you just hand it 
over!   
 
You know, or maybe you draw the next Chance card and it says, “Pay the 
poor tax of $15” because that makes sense, if I don’t have money 
anyway you’re going to tax me, right? (Laughter)  Very true to real life in 
some ways!  But then you land on the Community Chest and that could 
work in your favor, you might advance to Go and collect $200, I guess 
we could call that payday, right?  But then sometimes you also might 
win second prize in a beauty contest, collect $10; we all know that’s not 
true, I didn’t win any second prize in a beauty contest.   
 



But when you play Monopoly, oftentimes you would end up with one 
result.  How many of you ever played Monopoly to a tie?  Anyone?  No!  
At best after 4 ½ hours, you might finally say, “I’m done, can we just 
quit?”  (Laughter)  But usually it became fairly one-sided at one point, as 
soon as someone put a hotel on Boardwalk or Park Place, I mean, you 
come into Murder’s Row down the stretch there because you got 
Railroad, Chance, Park Place with a hotel, Luxury Tax, Boardwalk with a 
hotel, good luck getting to your $200 because it’s already spent, right? 
 
Then the game ended and what?  Everything went back in the box.  If it 
got really worn out, if the relationships really got frayed, you had to pick 
up the pieces that had been scattered across the room when somebody 
threw the board, but hopefully it didn’t get to that point.  But at the end 
of the day, it all got packed up and put back in the box.  But sometimes 
we get so competitive in these games that we can actually fray the 
relationships in our household because we’re trying to drive home that 
win so hard and so fast.  When you start calling out little children on the 
minutia of the rules, just so you can win, you know you’ve gone to far, 
right?  This is a check something we should watch in our hearts.   It’s 
kind of like if you’re playing basketball with your grandchild in the front 
yard, if you block their shots, it’s a sign, and it’s a warning sign:  Take 
heed, you’re getting too ramped up in this! 
 
Now originally, Monopoly which for so many of us was a board game of 
choices, as children and for many of us it taught us a lot about 
economics, but originally this was called, “The Landlord Game” and it 
was developed by a family on the east coast in a way to teach their 
children about how challenging it is to begin to go forward, and this is 
all the way back at the turn of the century before lots of the laws 
protecting us as consumers and as folks in the community were put in 
place, and so it was meant as a way of teaching children lessons to be 
aware of in this world because from a very early age, whether it’s when 
we’re playing Monopoly or we’re playing other things, we’re taught that 
life is a zero-sum game; it’s all about getting ahead, right?  “I win, you 
lose! If you win, I lose,” right?  There are no ties in Monopoly and 
oftentimes we come to life with this assumed equation then that it’s all 
win or lose, it’s dog-eat-dog and you better be the big dog.  That’s how 
you get ahead in the world.  You want to make sure that as you’re 



getting ahead in the world that you want to advance you’re status.  You 
want to increase your wealth.   
 
Now wealth, money, these things actually have hidden value for us as 
well.  How many of you, and we’re not going to do show of hands on this, 
but reflect to yourself what money means to you.    Is money for 
entertainment?  It’s meant to be enjoyed, it’s going to be gone 
tomorrow, and we need to enjoy it now. 
 
Is money meant for security?  The more of it I have in reserve, the more 
secure I am as I face this world. 
 
Is it meant for status?  That if I wear a slightly better shirt than the next 
guy, people know that I’m somebody, I’ve made it. 
 
All of these things are values that become hidden and become revealed 
then in how we handle our money, how we handle our wealth. 
 
Now in scripture, Jesus would often talk about mammon.  Mammon was 
an Aramaic word that referred to wealth and it actually came to be 
associated with the sense of something demonic, that the love of wealth, 
the love of riches or possessions, it does something to our soul, it twists 
us a little bit more than we already are and it changes our values, and 
what happens with mammon is when we begin to convert human 
relationships then, it’s a material value.  We begin to see everything in 
life as a transaction, so, “I get you a gift because you get me a gift at 
Christmas” not because I want to give you gift, but because it’s expected, 
it’s socially obligated that if we’re going to exchange gifts, we should 
exchange gifts.  It could be something as small as writing cards, do I 
write cards only to people who also send cards to me, or do I just send 
cards? 
 
When it becomes transactional then, when we begin to place a material 
value on the relationships in our lives, we’re falling into a trap that 
scripture warns us about a lot. 
 
Now, if you want to see something interesting, oftentimes when we read 
passages like this, when we read about the rich fool, we never think of 
ourselves as rich and it’s true, no matter where you are in life, they’ve 



done surveys.  The only person who thinks he is rich is Donald Trump!  
He’s the only one who talks about, “I’m rich! I’ve made it!  It’s my 
success! It’s who I am!  And he’s very honest and bold about this.  There 
are other people in this world who have more wealth than him, who 
don’t talk about it that way and who still think, “Well, this could go 
wrong and then I’d be out on the streets!” and so they keep building, 
right?  
 
Now if you want to see something interesting, there’s an online tool, 
Global Rich List, if you search for this, you can actually plug in your 
income and it will rank you statistically based on the average incomes 
around the world of where you are at.   Now to give you a sense of this, 
we tend to think, when we think of like say the top 10% of the world.  
How many of you put yourself in the top 10% of the world?  Probably 
not, right?  Me personally, I’m in the 0.31% of the world.  Because just 
by winning the cosmic lottery of being born in the United States and 
getting a college degree and coming to work in a generous community, 
that puts me in that place, right there. 
 
Now to translate into actual numbers I’m somewhere like 18,542,348 
third on the global list.  So I’m not quite in the Forbes list, they are not 
putting me in the magazine yet, but I’ve got to recognize in my own life, 
in my own heart, that there is something that Jesus is warning me about 
with wealth, possessions and riches in my life.  It’s not just a message 
for the Donald Trumps of the world; it’s a message for all of us. 
 
Isaiah 5:8 gives us a very simple but concrete warning, and it’s a very 
interesting dynamic that played out in the ancient world and I think 
plays out today, too!  Because one of the ways that we measure 
somebody’s status is the amount of land they have, and when you read 
from Isaiah 5:8 it says this: “Woe to those who add house to house and 
join field to field until there is no more room, so that you have to live 
alone in the midst of the land.”  When we begin to accumulate, there’s 
something subtle that can take place if we don’t actively guard against it.  
There’s a distance that creeps in between us and our neighbor, and it 
might be more than just a physical distance of the land, it might also a 
spiritual or emotional or relational distance that creeps in with that as 
well, and so when we look at what’s going on in our world and the way 



we handle wealth and we look at what scripture says about it, this is 
what we’re dealing with, is the way that wealth impacts relationships.   
 
If you’re not there already, I invite you to turn with me to Luke, chapter 
12.  Now Luke, chapter 12 starting in verse 13, now verse 13 comes 
right after verse 12, rocket science, huh? (Laughter)  It’s amazing, see 
that was one of the good ones! 
 
When you look in chapter 12, chapter 12 is a segment where Jesus is 
teaching His disciples all about what it means to be faithful in the midst 
of persecution.  When the going gets tough, how do you remain faithful?  
Right in the middle of this in verse 13, someone in the crowd interrupts 
and says, “Teacher, tell my brother to divide the inheritance with me.”  
Now how many of you in your families have had to deal with inheritance 
before?  You’ve had to deal with a will, you had to sit down with an 
attorney or maybe just on your own and figure out who’s getting what, 
and it’s awkward and it’s uncomfortable sometimes, and hopefully, my 
prayer for all of you if you deal with things like that, is that your family 
is tight-knit enough to communicate openly and honestly during those 
things.  Not every family is, and there’s some horrific damage that comes 
from that sometimes; in fact, that’s what we see here.   
 
You see in the ancient Near East, if you were the first born, you took 
control of the estate, you actually took control of it while your parents 
were still alive because they are in their later years.  Now, that doesn’t 
mean you make decisions on your own; in fact, you would never make a 
decision without consulting your father or your uncle or maybe even 
your brothers to get input, but as the eldest then, the estate became 
yours to divvy up as you saw fit, and what would happen is, the eldest, 
the first born got a double portion of what everybody else got.  And so 
the eldest here is the one who is holding things up.  This is probably the 
younger brother saying, “Teacher, tell my brother to divide the 
inheritance with me.”  There’s not a will that’s been laid out, there’s not 
a request from the father and this guy comes in to just say, “Teacher, tell 
my brother.”  Notice what he’s not saying.  “Teacher, help resolve this 
dispute with my brother.  We’re having a fight over this inheritance.  
Can you help us resolve this?”  No his immediate appeal is what? “Tell 
my brother to give me my share of it.”  He’s already assumed in his own 
mind that he’s right and that’s his, and that’s what he has a right to. 



It’s an appeal for justice over relationship even.  He’s not concerned 
about being reconciled to his brother, he’s concerned about getting his, 
because if he doesn’t get his, his older brother wins and younger 
brothers love to beat older brothers when it happens; it’s glorious. 
 
And so he’s pushing on the relationship.  So Jesus replied, “Man, (which 
is a little bit derogatory, it’s like are you kidding me?  Really?  It’s not an 
honorific) who appointed me judge or arbiter between you? “  Who 
made me the boss to settle this for you?  You should be talking to your 
brother about this, what are you appealing to me for this?  Then he goes 
on to say to them, a general principal, “Watch out!  Be on your guard!”  
That language immediately is the same language He used with the 
Pharisees earlier in the chapter about being on guard against the yeast 
of the Pharisees. 
 
Be on guard against all kinds of greed, and the word for greed carries 
with a sense of accumulating possessions stacking up piles and piles of 
things.  A man’s life does not consist in the abundance of his 
possessions.  A man’s life is not made up of what you find in his closet or 
his garage or his household or anything else; it’s not found there, it’s 
found in something else and that’s what Jesus is going to be teaching 
about in this passage and the passage for next week. 
 
So He tells them a parable, “The ground of a certain rich man produced a 
good crop.”  So we’ve got a farmer and he’s got his field.  He’s got a lot of 
land apparently, he’s going pretty well in life at this point, and you’ll 
notice that his fields produce a good crop!  “ He thought to himself,  
‘what shall I do?  I have no place to store my crops.’ 
 Then he said,  ‘this is what I’ll do.  I will tear down my barns and 
build bigger ones, and there I will store all my grain and my goods.  And 
I’ll say to myself, “You have plenty of good things laid up for many years.  
Take life easy; eat, drink and be merry.” 
 But God said to him,  ‘you fool! This very night your life will be 
demanded from you.  Then who will get what you have prepared for 
yourself?’ 
 “This is how it will be with anyone who stores up things for 
himself but is not rich toward God.” 
 



What Jesus is introducing us to is a new way of playing the game of Life, 
rather than seeing it as a zero sum, you win, I lose, I win, you lose, He’s 
trying to go deeper with this, so He tells them this parable, and it begins 
with the rich man being given something.  Notice what produces this 
bountiful crop?  The land!  The land that he has, he stewards is what’s 
producing this crop.   
 
You see, the worldview of scripture begins like Psalm 24 says, 
“Everything belongs to the Lord in all of creation.”  At best we are God’s 
stewards who manage God’s wealth on His behalf and we return that 
investment to God in how we share what God has given us with others; 
how we are blessed so that we might be a blessing. 
 
So the ground produces a good crop, and then you’ll notice what 
happens.  He thought to himself, a pretty innocuous thing, right?  How 
many of you think to yourself at times, right?  Some days it feels like 
that’s the only way to get a good honest conversation, isn’t it?  Think to 
yourself, it’s the only way to find any sanity in the world! 
 
But what happens here is, remember what I said about inheritance a 
little while ago?  How the older son would take over the property and 
then when they were making decisions, who would they consult with?  
They wouldn’t think to themselves, they would go to their father or their 
uncle.  If they didn’t have family anymore they would go to the elders at 
the village gate, and they would ask them, “Here is something I’m 
considering, what do you think of this?”  This man has become isolated 
from the community around him.  He doesn’t tend all this land by 
himself.  There are peasants who work this land for him, there are other 
farmers who help him on his crops and put their crops to the side while 
they help him get his in, and yet when he’s making this decision, he’s 
thinking to himself, “What shall I do?  I have no place to store my crops!” 
 
Then he said, “This is what I’ll do, I will tear down my barns and build 
bigger ones, and there I will store all my grain and all my goods, and I’ll 
say to myself, ‘Self, you have plenty of good things laid up for many 
years, take life easy, eat, drink and be merry.” 
 
So in his internal calculations, he is making a decision based on what’s 
going to be best for him.  He is not considering how it’s going to impact 



the people around him, it doesn’t say what the others are doing, the 
audience Jesus is talking to in that day, they are struggling to get by, it’s 
very poor.  We talk about wealth and equality these days, far more 
severe back in the Ancient Agrarian cultures. 
 
Now when he’s dealing with this,  “What shall I do, I have no place to 
store my crops.  This is what I’ll do---” Do you notice how this is a litany 
of I’s and my’s all throughout this thing?  He’s become so disconnected 
from the world around him that he can’t imagine a world outside of 
himself and what he needs. 
 
So he comes up with a great plan, doesn’t he?  He’s going to tear down 
his barns and he’s going to build bigger barns.  It doesn’t say whether or 
not he needs bigger barns, it says that he has this crop, and so he is 
going to build bigger barns.  He could put it in a market, but if he put it 
in a market what would happen to the price of his drain?  It would kind 
of flood the market, right and there would be much less of a profit off of 
it.  But it would also help out a lot of folks in the area maybe because 
that surplus would go further for folks, but instead he says, “I’m going to 
store it up and I’m boing to build bigger barns.”  Now building bigger 
barns is going to require labor, which means pulling away his neighbors 
from their own crops, from their own fields.  All of this is made in 
isolation and it’s focused on his life.  “Take life easy, eat, drink and be 
merry.” 
 
Rembrandt paints “The Rich Fool” and when he paints it Rembrandt in 
such a way that there’s a man sitting at a desk, you can tell it’s night 
because there’s just a single solitary candle on the desk with him and 
then there’s these stacks of books because in Rembrandt’s day and age 
to have manuscripts in a painting signifies somebody’s vanity and how 
focused they could be on themselves.  So, he’s sitting in the midst of all 
of these books and he is sitting crouched over the candle and he’s 
looking at a single, solitary coin, and the whole edge of the paining is 
framed in darkness. 
 
When you go home go ahead a Google, “Rembrandt, and The Rich Fool”. 
 
Rembrandt in his painting is evoking all the things we have just been 
talking about, that this man has become isolated from his community. 



He has become so focused on his material wealth that he’s forgotten the 
people around him and his focus is just on eat, drink and be merry.  
You’ve made it!  Congratulations! 
 
There’s an interesting wordplay that goes on here in the original text 
that we miss as well.  When he talks about “What shall I do?”  And he 
goes on and says, “I’ll say to myself” the word for myself there, the self, 
the soul of the person is psyche, and then in the Greek immediately after 
that is the word self again.  “I’ll say to myself, ‘self, you have plenty of 
good things laid up for many years, take life easy, eat, drink and be 
merry!”  
 
But God said to him, “You fool!  This very night your self will be 
demanded from you.”  The language that God is using there is the 
language of death.  Your self is obligated to God, not just because God 
created you but because God redeemed you, and so your self is not your 
own.  We’ve all been bought at a price.  We all belong to the Creator who 
made us and formed us and called us into a certain way of life.  In fact, 
when you look at this then, when God says to him, “You fool!”  He is 
bringing a pretty horrible judgment against him.  A fool in scripture is 
somebody who denied God either by word or by action, and oftentimes 
when they are using the word “fool” whether it’s in Jeremiah or in the 
Psalms or in Proverbs, they’re using somebody who lives a life that 
destroys the real stuff of life.  The way that they choose to live their life 
destroys relationships, it destroys other people’s lives and in the end it 
destroys their own life.  This is what God is warning him about.  This is 
what Jesus is warning him about. 
 
You know, as the great philosopher, Mr. T. said, “I pity the fool!” because 
he’s alone.  We read about Ebenezer Scrooge and we learn these lessons, 
but we forget that this can happen to us too if we’re not on guard 
against this.  What you invest in is a statement of faith.   
 
Remember we talked about security here before.  He’s after security 
here, isn’t he?  He’s looking to his retirement and saying, “You know 
what? This is a big banner crop!  This is the one that puts me over the 
edge and now I can cash out, I can step away from the game, I can get 
ready to set myself up to enjoy my retirement.”  It’s a very common 
impulse for lots of us.  So he begins that, and what happens?  His life 



ends very suddenly and the question is raised, “Who will get what 
you’ve prepared for yourself?” 
 
The question he asked himself earlier is, “What shall I do?”  The 
question that God is asking him is, “Who is going to get what you’ve 
been storing up for yourself?”  Because at the end of the game, it all goes 
back in the box!  We don’t carry any of it with us, we don’t take any of it 
with us, what we invest in is a statement of faith. 
 
Jonathan Wilson Hartgrove tells a story of a friend in their community, 
they have an intentional community they live in in North Carolina, and 
when he was a young man, I think it was in the 60’s is when he first got 
married, and his uncle took out an insurance policy for him and his wife 
and took it out, paid the first couple, and it was going to be one of those 
things where he paid $25 a month to have this pretty robust policy the 
rest of his life.  It’s something you would pay into and eventually would 
even serve as a retirement vehicle for him.  So, he wrote a long letter 
back to his uncle saying, “I sincerely appreciate your thoughtfulness and 
your generosity, but we cannot reconcile this with our interpretation of 
the Sermon on the Mount.  So instead, we are going to take the $25 a 
month that would go towards this policy and we’re to send it to sponsor 
a child somewhere in Africa. 
 
Which is the wiser investment,  $25 a month towards the policy that 
secures your retirement or $25 a month towards a poor child halfway 
around the world?  When we look at it that way; it raises a value claim 
for us; it raises something for us to wrestle with.  Where are we 
prioritizing?   I don’t think it’s a crystal clear answer, I think a lot of this 
is very gray.  I don’t think it’s always black and white for us, but I do 
know that wrestling with God in this, consulting with others is a much 
better path than the path of the rich fool, which just determines in his 
heart, “This is what’s good for me, this is what I’m going to do!”  But 
instead wrestling with the wisdom of the elders in the community or 
wrestling with the wisdom of God collected in scripture or through the 
Holy Spirit, these are the things that we need to be doing as followers of 
Jesus. 
 



I pity the fool who looks to find security, satisfaction and significance in 
wealth.  I pity the fool!  And Jesus says, “This is how it will be for anyone 
who stores up things for himself, but not rich towards God”. 
 
Now next week’s passage is going to talk a little bit about how you be 
rich towards God, but I will say this:  Throughout scripture our 
relationship with God is always linked to our relationship to our 
neighbor.  How we love our neighbor is one of the most concrete 
expressions of how we love God and that’s why the relationships when 
it relates to wealth is so important. 
 
So first and foremost, when we think about our relationship to wealth or 
money or finances, including the anxieties that come with those things, 
it begins first and foremost with settling the question of who owns it?  Is 
this mine?  Or is this God’s and He’s called me to steward it.  I’m a 
manager of an estate as opposed to I run the estate.  Those are very 
different roles with very different answers in these things.  Who owns it 
in your life? 
 
Second, you remind yourself from time to time, even if you have to put it 
on an index card in your mirror or so when you’re getting ready to go 
out for the day, you can be reminded:  It all goes back in the box!  It all 
goes back in the box!  You can’t take it with you!  You can’t! 
 
What’s interesting to me in this, when I look at what Jesus teaches about 
wealth and He talks about selling possessions and giving to the poor and 
these other things, what I seem to notice is that folks who do that in 
scripture don’t end up poorer for it.  There’s a different kind of poverty, 
a poverty of relationship that really drives us.  Money doesn’t really 
bring us happiness, does it?  It can get us toys, but you know what?  I’ve 
never played Monopoly by myself.  The toys are only as good as then 
enhance the relationships around us and as long as they’re serving 
those relationships they are a good thing; if they’re hindering 
relationships, man! We really want to watch that because ultimately 
relationships are a greater wealth than riches ever will be.  We are 
blessed so that we might be a blessing. 
 
There’s a reason why I repeat that every week because it’s an important 
reminder for us.  It’s an important reminder for me as well that what I 



have God has called for me to steward on His behalf.  We are blessed to 
be a blessing!   
 
You might not feel particularly blessed this morning, I get that, I 
understand that, I have Tuesdays like that, I have Mondays like that, I 
have Sundays like that!  That’s part of the life of faithfulness; it’s easy to 
be faithful when everything is falling your way.  What does it look like to 
be faithful when your feeling stressed, when your feeling anxious, when 
your feeling like, “I’ve got to store up, winter’s coming!”   
 
Remember from last week, you are far more precious than sparrows 
and the Lord provides for them. 
 
There are great opportunities to invest in people, whether it’s through 
giving here in the congregation or it’s giving out in the community.  
These are opportunities to declare, “That money is not my god, God is 
my God, Jesus is my Lord, not my wallet.”  In fact, if you remember that 
kids song you learned in grade school, the hip bone is connected to the 
thigh bone, the thigh bone is connected to the knee bone, the knee bone 
is connected to the.. alright, so, we go through the anatomy, right? 
 
The wallet bone is connected to the heart bone, how you handle your 
wallet is something Jesus is immensely concerned with.  Jesus talked 
more about money that He did about prayer.  How you handle your 
money is a reflection of worship; it’s a reflection of your relationship 
with God, it’s a reflection of your heart.   The needs in our community 
become an opportunity for blessing, to share the blessing we have with 
others, to receive the blessing of those relationships going forward and 
ultimately what we can do together is impressive.  There is so much 
potential in this room when we work together on things.  This is the 
whole ethos of teamwork, right, and we get teamwork, right? 
 
How many of you are good, solid IU Hoosier fans? Right?  How many of 
you bemoan the lack of fundamentals whether it’s college or pro 
basketball, right?  It’s all about getting that 5-star recruit, right?  And we 
all know the most famous coach doing that right now is, who?  Who 
does he coach?  Kentucky!  And you don’t want to beat Kentucky, right?  
No, we want to look for good, solid teamwork, making the right pass, the 
right cut, taking the open shot and working he defense, so when we 



approach this as a congregation we do this as an ethos of teamwork.  
How do we support one another?  Some of you are really, really good at 
couponing.   You’re amazing at it!  I hear stories; I hear legends!  I am 
not!  There are folks in our congregation and in our community who 
need help with couponing.  What would it look like to share your eye for 
a deal with somebody else?   
 
Some of you are very good with thinking about how do you handle your 
finances so your finances are not all being poured out the door to 
somebody ripping you off.  What would it look like to share that 
knowledge, that wealth that you have there with somebody else so that 
they can better manage their household and their heart.   
 
Some of you are just very, very good at business and you’ve done very 
well for yourselves.  And there’s a caution in all of this!  Always 
remember – whom does it belong to?  What is it for?  How are you 
investing it in a way that advances the kingdom of God; how are you 
being rich towards God and how you handle your wealth?  And some of 
you, you don’t have lots of material possessions, but what you have is 
always an open door and whatever is on your table is always shared 
with whatever person you met who needed a meal that day, and that too 
is a beautiful way of honoring God through what you have. 
 
These are foolish thoughts to ponder this morning, aren’t they?  
Questions to reflect on for you: 
 
How can you be on guard against mammon in your life? 
How do you keep an eye out on your wealth index and your heart? 
How often do you compare what you have to others, and how much you 
make to others? 
How often do you look at your neighbor’s car and wished you had it? 
How often do you look at that house or that finish in the bathroom and 
wish, “Man, I wish I had that”. 
How many of you watch those reality TV shows?  Remember Lifestyles 
of the Rich and Famous; that’s an old one, right?  One of the best things 
you can do is shut the TV off!  (Laughter)  I’m serious!  It’s driving 
dissatisfaction sublimely into your mind and sometimes not so 
sublimely because it’s constantly telling you, “You need more!  You need 
more!”  Guess what?  That was a marketing technique developed in the 



30’s through the 50’s to teach you to be dissatisfied so you would buy 
more, and it catapulted our economy to No. 1 in the globe where we 
remain at this point because it’s a consumption economy, but if you 
learn contentment with what you have, there’s a freedom and blessing 
in that alone to recognize what you have is enough and just as the 
sparrows have enough and the flowers of the field don’t worry about 
what they are going to wear, you can get by!  You can take care of it; 
you’ve got it! 
 
How much anxiety do finances add to your life right now?  If you open 
your checkbook is there a line of just 4-letter words down the side? 
(Laughter)   
How many gray hairs has your bank account added to your life? 
How many days has your bank account added to your life, probably not 
many, huh? 
If you feel anxious about money, there’s a community here who wants to 
help you, who wants to support you, wants to help you deal with that 
anxiety, because at the end of the day, it’s not just about the size of the 
bank account; it’s about the way we think about the bank account and 
the way we think about other things. 
 
Notice in this parable, He is speaking to the younger brother who 
doesn’t have the wealth to be on guard against mammon, to be on guard 
against wealth.  This brother is willing to sacrifice relationship to get 
ahead.  It’s not just a message for those who “have it all.” 
 
To what extent are your dreams and goals driven by money?  The things 
on your bucket list, the things, well, let me clarify that!    Often times 
when we think about bucket lists, we talk about life experience or things 
we would like to own; I’d like to be able to say, I did this at some point, 
right?  I’d like to encourage you to reconsider your definition of bucket 
list. 
 
In my line of work, I do many, many eulogies because eventually when 
you carry out the analytics, all of us drop to zero eventually, and the 
funny thing is, it might be a little quirky thing that people want us to 
share about how they climbed Everest or how they got to go on an 
Amazon River expedition or they got to do these things, but you know 
what?  I would say about 99.9% of the time families don’t talk about that 



stuff.  They talk about how much grandpa loved them.  They talk about 
that quirky sense of humor.  They talk about how they were always 
available for Thanksgiving or how they met with them during that time 
in college when they were really struggling and just that one lunch 
really made a difference in their life. 
 
Maybe bucket list shouldn’t be just about what we get to do in life, but 
it’s the way we serve and give to others that really establishes the legacy 
we have in this life.  How do others remember us?  How do they 
experience us?  How will they talk about us when we are gone and are 
we encouraging them to live kingdom lives in the process of living our 
life? 
 
Finally, another foolish though to ponder this morning:  What’s your 
attitude towards giving?  When somebody comes up and says, “Uh, we 
need money for this.”  Do you think, “(sigh)” or do you think, “all right, 
let’s hear it!  Let’s see if God is in this, let’s see if this is something that I 
can invest in in good faith and say, “Yes, this advances the kingdom; this 
is something good, this is something that makes Jesus smile.”   
 
How do approach giving in your life?  I hated as a little kid going around 
for fundraisers for my school.  I hated it!  I was horrible at it!  Still am 
probably horrible at it!  But I always found that some of my family 
members just kind of picked up on the vibe around me and so they 
would ask me, “Hey, you got a fundraiser coming up?  Come around, talk 
to me when you do!”  Because we all know they’re coming right?  It’s as 
steady as the seasons go! 
 
So, what would it look like of giving was cast as sharing vision?  
Investing in people, investing in a congregation, investing in a 
community, something to be part of God’s ministry with?  Opposed to “If 
I give to you then I don’t have it.”  What if it was, “Yeah, let’s partner 
together on this.” 
 
As I mentioned before, Jesus talked far more about money and prayer; 
in fact, if you go through scripture that they totaled up some time and 
generally it’s around 3,000 verses that deal with money and wealth and 
how you handle it.  It’s kind of amazing when you think about it, but it’s 



one of the concrete expressions of how we live our life and that’s the 
way it goes. 
 
So, as our song leaders are coming forward, again, I just want to raise a 
question for all of us – Is this an area He wants to teach and lead you in?  
The answer to that rhetorical question is, “Yes.” 
 
The better question is, “How is Christ leading you and teaching you in 
the area of wealth and money and generosity and giving because at the 
end of the day it all goes back in the box.  And I don’t know about you, 
but I don’t want to be a rich fool.  I’d much rather be a poor wise man 
than a rich fool.  Someone who’s enjoying the abundant life because I’m 
striving to be rich towards God because God has been rich towards me 
and He has promised me everything in Christ and the answer to those 
promises in Christ is, “Yes!”  That’s what the apostle Paul says, and 
because you and I are worth far more than sparrows, we can approach 
the issue of money from the question of “Who really owns it? And what 
does He want us to do with it for His glory?” 
 
 
 
 


